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BOLTON PLANNING & ZONING COMMISSION 

REGULAR MEETING  

7:30 PM, WEDNESDAY, APRIL 9, 2025 

BOLTON TOWN HALL, 222 BOLTON CENTER ROAD 
In-Person and Via Zoom 

MINUTES 
 

PZC Members Present In-Person:  Chairman Tom Manning, Arlene Fiano, Marilee Manning, Thomas 
Robbins, Alternate Diane DeNunzio 
PZC Members Present Via Zoom:  Alternate Tom Crockett 
PZC Members Absent:  Vice-Chair James Cropley, Steven Clark, Jeremy Flick, Alternate Kawan Gordon 
 
Staff Present Via Zoom:  Recording Secretary Kacie Cannon 
 
1. Call to Order:  T. Manning called the meeting to order at 7:31 p.m.  T. Crockett was seated for James 
Cropley, and D. DeNunzio was seated for Steven Clark. 
 
2. Approval of Minutes:  March 12, 2025 
T. Crockett MOVED to approve the minutes as written.  D. DeNunzio SECONDED.  MOTION CARRIED 6:0:0. 
 
3. Residents’ Forum:  None 

 

4. Staff Reports:  None 

5. Old Business 
a. Other:  There was no other old business. 
 
6. New Business 
a. Other:  There was no other new business. 
 
7. ONGOING DISCUSSION:  Bolton Subdivision and Zoning Regulations 
T. Manning noted that the PZC can begin simplifying regulations now that everything has been codified to 
make them easier to use and allow residents to enjoy their properties.  He added that the Town has made all 
of the changes to its regulations to conform to the current statutes, and the PZC can begin focusing on 
increasing accessory dwellings and affordable housing. 
 
a. Removal of Minimum Floor Area Requirements 
T. Manning stated that Desegregate Connecticut wants to remove floor area requirements and suggested 
that the Town consider doing the same since they already exist in HUD and building code standards.  The 
current minimum is 1,000 square feet of living area for a single-family house.  A. Fiano suggested referencing 
existing standards set by other entities instead of requiring local minimums.  T. Manning agreed. 
 
b. Next Steps Toward Affordable Housing 
The PZC discussed whether duplexes are allowed in any of the zones.  T. Manning noted that the R-1 zone is 
for single-family housing only, and duplexes in the Town were built prior to zoning regulations.  He 
suggested allowing two-family homes, and possible three- to four-family homes, in the R-1 zone.  T. Crockett 
pointed out that the State of Connecticut is seeking a ban on the prevention of two-family homes and noted 
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that Trumbull has had a moratorium on building multi-family dwellings for six years.  The PZC noted their 
support for duplexes in R-1 zones to increase affordable housing.  A. Fiano noted that she would support 
two-family dwellings but disagrees with three- to four-family dwellings. 
 
c. Discuss the Districts and Table of Uses in the Zoning Regulations 
T. Manning recommended that the PZC decide on the type of uses that are acceptable in different zones, in 
order to reduce the need for special permits and public hearings.  A. Fiano suggested creating an easy-to-
read chart outlining the list of zones and what is acceptable.  T. Manning stated that he prefers using the 
table since it can be quickly referenced and suggested reviewing examples from other towns. 
 
The PZC discussed developer interest in the Town and a potential lack of interest in developing smaller 
houses.  They also discussed finding more ways to implement shared septic systems that would be 
acceptable to the Eastern Highlands Health District.  A. Fiano suggested holding a Q&A session with local 
developers to discuss ideas.  T. Manning also suggested reaching out to CT Water since they own wells in the 
aquifer to find out about their interest threshold.  The PZC also discussed land-lease options and whether 
the practice is still in use. 
 
d. Additional Updates to Subdivision Regulations: 
1. Revisit Rear Lots 
T. Manning asked if there is any interest in putting the provision for rear lots back into the subdivision 
regulations.  T. Crockett noted his support, and A. Fiano suggested consulting with staff to discuss any 
potential issues.  She also noted that rear lots must have their own driveway. 
 
2. More Flexibility in Lot Shape/Size Around Natural Restrictions of Water/Septic 
The PZC discussed challenges with placing septic systems at an appropriate distance from smaller homes.  T. 
Manning stated that the Town requires a 200 x 200 foot lot to set frontage, and proposed setting the size 
according to national restrictions on water and septic systems. 
 
3. Reduce Exactions for Open Space 
A. Fiano recommended protecting any open space if more development is going to take place. 
 
8. Correspondence:  There was no correspondence. 
 
9. Adjournment 
T. Crockett MOVED to adjourn the meeting at 8:23 p.m.  T. Robbins SECONDED.  MOTION CARRIED 6:0:0. 
 

Respectfully submitted by Kacie Cannon 

Kacie Cannon 

Please see the minutes of subsequent meetings for the approval of these minutes and any corrections hereto. 































DISPLAY PERMIT IN A CONSPICUOUS PLACE ON THE PREMISES

State of Connecticut
Town of Bolton

222 BOLTON CENTER ROAD, BOLTON, CT 06043 Tel. (860)-649-8066 Fax (860)-643-0021

Conservation Permit

Permit No:  IW-25-3 Date Issued: March 4, 2025
Expiration Date: March 4, 2027

Property Owner:  James E. Read  Owner's Address: 45 Pleasant Street Holliston, MA 01746 

Map/Block/Lot: 05/9  Location:  0 VERNON RD 
Zone: Lot Size: 

Permit For:  Administrative Wetlands Type of Application:  New Application
Occupancy Type: Residential (Single Family/Duplex) Lots:  1

Work Description:  Currently a vacant partially wooded lot. Ultimately seeking permitting to build a very small single family home as
shown on the attached site plan.

Call (860) 649-8066 For Inspection

5/5/25, 2:52 PM about:blank

about:blank 1/1









4 South Eagleville Road Phone: (860) 429-3325 Fax: (860) 429-3321

Septic Plan Review
Approval 

April 24, 2025

James   Read
45 Pleasant Street
Holliston MA 01746

RE: Septic Plan Review - New construction,

Address: 0  VERNON RD Bolton
Reference #: SPR-25-19

Dear James Read:

Your Application for the above referenced project has been reviewed for compliance with the Connecticut Public
Health Code and Technical Standards. The plan is approved with the following conditions:

The revised 4-16-25 plan for 0 Vernon Rd is approved for the required code complying area and septic
system design for a 2 Br dwelling.

The proposed GeoU system also requires the Soil Air system.

The WPCA permit for sewer connection shall be consistent with the 75 FT separation distance from the
simplex grinder pump and the proposed, or existing, well location. 

Please note that this plan approval is not an approval to construct the sewage disposal system If not already
done, a completed application and fee for the Permit to Construct the Sewage Disposal System must be
submitted to the Health District for review and approval. The permit will be approved when all above noted
conditions of approval have been met.

If you have any questions, please contact me.

Sincerely,

Thad King, MPH, REHS RS

860-429-3325 (Mansfield)

860-649-8066 x6108 (Bolton)

kingtd@ehhd.org

 

Preventing Illness & Promoting Wellness for Communities In Eastern Connecticut
Andover * Ashford * Bolton * Chaplin * Columbia * Coventry * Mansfield * Scotland * Tolland * Willington
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